
Bethlehem Landfill Committee Meeting Minutes 

 

Date:  Thursday, June 27, 2019 

Time:  1:00 p.m. 

Location: Lower Saucon Township  

Attendance: Hanover Engineering:  Chris Taylor; Bethlehem Landfill:  Astor Lawson & Dave Pannucci; 

Staff: Leslie Huhn & Diane Palik; Council Liaison:  Priscilla deLeon (by speakerphone); 

Members: Hazem Hijazi; Exelon:  Todd Cutler, Attorney for Exelon and Don Riffle; Absent:  

Neil Ortwein. 

 

Mr. Pannucci reviewed the monthly tonnages for May: 
 

        March         April  May                                          

MSW 20,422.10 22,864.56 27,105.51 

C&D 1,626.50 1,593.65 1,628.28 

Residual (Total) 3,811.30 2,425.86 2,383.65 

Asbestos 0.00 0.00 6.20 

Sewage Sludge (90/10) 109.00 93.75 95.37 

Out of State (Total) 13,361.40 (51%) 12,890.02 (48%) 15,932.17 (51%) 

Recycle 7 (86%) 7 (86%) 13 (85%) 

 

Mr. Pannucci said there were three Form U submittals from May 21
st
 through June 25

th
.  The Annual Groundwater 

Trend Analysis third quarter sampling event is scheduled for August 26
th
 through the 28

th
 by EarthRes Group.  

There was one Annual Groundwater Trend Analysis report from 2018.  There were two inspections by DEP on 

May 16
th
 and June 25

th
. Mr. Taylor asked if there was any feedback on the DEP inspections.  Mr. Pannucci said 

there were a few exceedances around gas wells that were addressed.  There were two Host Municipal Inspections 

on June 6
th
 and June 27

th
.   

 

Mr. Pannucci said there were 2,506 trucks for May with 68 overweight’s, 60 warnings and 8 suspensions.  Mr. 

Taylor asked was there any inkling why the overweight’s were so high.  Mr. Pannucci said nothing really jumps out 

to him other than the rain they had in May.  Mrs. deLeon said not everyone’s tarps are waterproof.  Mr. Pannucci 

said this is just speculation, he can’t really say.  Mr. Lawson said as of yesterday, the majority of the overweight 

trucks were the route commercial trucks and then people leave their trash outside and it becomes wet.   

 

Mr. Taylor said looking at the truck slips in the scale house today, there were 9 from the transfer stations and one 

was overweight like 1,320 lbs. and the other 8 were underweight.  He asked if the guy who is overweight gets a 

warning.  Mr. Pannucci said it depends on what he had that month; if he hasn’t gotten any warning prior to that, 

he’ll just get a warning.  Mr. Lawson said if it’s 3% over 80,000 lbs., he gets an immediate suspension.  This resets 

every month. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said BRE is shut down for the foreseeable future. The LFG flare is the main GCCS.  Bethlehem 

Landfill continues to communicate with SCS Field Services with any routine or non-routine maintenance to 

maximize LFG production and minimize odors.  The May average flare flow was 2,972 SCFM.  Mr. Taylor asked 

if there was a reason for the 5 shutdowns.  Mr. Pannucci said the longest one was due to an electrical issue with the 

blower that is on site.  They had a local guy take a look at it.  They also looked at the blower and said the motor had 

a bearing that could go soon, so their plan was to purchase another motor, install it and send the motor out to get 

fixed so they can have a backup on site. 

 

Mr. Taylor said there are two smaller blowers on standby, why didn’t you switch to those.  Mr. Pannucci said they 

have been there awhile.  Mr. Taylor said he worries about the liability of the two smaller blowers and we probably 

need them as a redundant backup.  He asked if the two smaller ones needed any work.  Mr. Pannucci said they are 

looking into that.    

 

Mr. Donald Riffle said read a short statement from Ken Minton “although BRE remains offline due to an 

equipment failure, a well-established and reputable owner of projects of this nature has signed an agreement to 

purchase BRE and is preparing for ownership of the facility to continue with beneficial use of the landfill gas as 

soon as possible”.  Attorney Cutler said on June 7
th
 Dustin McKeown, Plant Manager, sent a letter to LST Council 
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informing the Council members of the sale of BRE to EPP.  They’ve signed a purchase and sale agreement with 

EPP.  BRE has been struggling with this facility and it hasn’t really been economical to them.  The facility was 

owned by Pepco Energy Services and they acquired Pepco last year and the question for them is how do they assure 

the continued benefit that you all have signed up for in terms of this facility.  One question was whether they retired 

the thing, so they went out and looked for a reputable operator and EPP is such a facility.  They are very anxious to 

get in and start making some repairs that BRE has not made.  They signed the agreement in May and are looking to 

start ASAP.  At some point, they would like to have EPP come and meet everyone and talk about what they are 

planning to do.  That was the purpose of the statement Ken prepared.  Mr. Hijazi said you said the plant was not 

making economic sense to you, what makes you think it’s going to make economic sense for EPP, do they plan on 

changing anything in the operation.  Attorney Cutler said he does not know, BRE was a subsidiary of Pepco that 

they inherited as part of the merger.  They looked at it and saw it was struggling to the extent that EPP is a smaller 

company and may have more efficient economics.  It’s experienced in these sorts of facilities and may have a secret 

formula they don’t have.  They are in the area, and headquartered in Allentown.  It makes sense for EPP to come 

here once they own the facility, tell you what their experience is and what they can do for the facility.  They 

thought it was a good match and thought it was a good way to assure that you get what you bargained for in 2008. 

 

Mrs. Huhn said did they have any experience with any other landfills.  Attorney Cutler said yes, he’s reading from 

the letter and it says they are headquartered in Allentown and they own and operate landfill gas facilities at Chrin 

Landfill and the solar energy facility at Crayola, in addition to the bio-gas plant at the City of Allentown waste 

water treatment plant.  They do have a number of facilities.  Their website is www.energypowerpartners.com.  He 

can coordinate with Ken Minton and at some point have someone come to one of the Landfill’s meetings.   If you 

have any questions, feel free to contact Ken. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said the North Slope Road and swale have not needed repairs. Sedimentation traps and ponds need to 

be cleaned out.  Mr. Taylor said the traps and ponds are still wet, so we need about a month of dry weather to get 

them cleaned out.  If you get an opportunity to do it, don’t miss it.  Mr. Pannucci said we got a lot of rain and the 

storm water controls worked.  Mr. Taylor said you have to start working on the two outfalls.  Mr. Pannucci said 

they have their laborers ready to start on them.  Mr. Taylor said once that gets done, remind him.   

 

Mr. Pannucci said the abatement system continues to operate and discharge to Bethlehem WWTP.  Intermittent 

malfunctions of the well pumps and controls are repaired or replaced as needed.  Temporary transducer control as 

installed for AB-10.  There was an issue and they used a temporary line to keep it functioning.  Mr. Taylor said you 

did find something there.  Mr. Pannucci said they are getting flow out of it now.  Mr. Taylor said he’s glad you 

tracked that down.    

 

Mr. Pannucci said the leachate collection flow rates continue to be monitored and reported.  Intermittent 

malfunctions of the well pumps and controls are repaired or replaced as needed.  There was no radiation monitoring 

for May.  The SE Realignment waste operations continue in Cell SE-1A and on the South slope of Phase III.  

Construction of Cell SE-1B will be complete this week and the site is waiting on certification from PA DEP.    

 

Mr. Pannucci said there have been 11 complaints received by Waste Connections for 2019.  The latest ones were 

June 3
rd

 on Applebutter Road. They checked it out and found no odors with the mobile control unit.  The other was 

a noise complaint on June 18
th
 and the complaint said 9 pm.  They checked their logs and their operations were 

finished at 6:20 pm and it could have been a pump from the cell project that went on as there was 3” of rain that 

day.   As that project wraps up, the pumps will be removed.  Mr. Lawson said it could have been the plant across 

the street which they can’t confirm. 

 

Mr. Hijazi asked if the mister was working.  Mr. Pannucci said yes, and used as needed.     Mr. Taylor said there 

were no odors today when he drove around.  He asked about the static lines for the mister.  Mr. Pannucci said they 

are going to rely on the mobile unit for now.  Mr. Taylor asked Mr. Lawson if they used the mister at the landfill he 

was at.  He said no, they didn’t have odors there as they operated the landfill correctly.  He plans to operate at a 

different standard than what Bethlehem has been operating at in the past.  He wants to improve the operation 

http://www.energypowerpartners.com/
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standards and the way they work the landfill.  He’s trying to get people trained and teach them to do things properly 

and change the expectations and standards on site.   

 

Mr. Taylor reviewed the leachate demand report for May.  He reviewed his notes from his inspection and will be 

sending them into the Township.  He said the instrument panel on the flare and the bar graph shows the frequency 

drive was at 100% at the last inspection and was 89% today, so they are trying to chase down what’s going on.  He 

asked if they are going to get rid of the tarps and start covering up with dirt.  Mr. Lawson said the tarps are on if 

they are working in the area the next day.  They take the tarp off each day, bring down more dirt on the trash and 

then cover it again with the tarp. 

 

Mrs. deLeon said on May 21
st
 she was on Applebutter Road and a truck was in front of her going to the landfill and 

kept going over the yellow line.  She called the Landfill and Dee did track down the truck and had a talk with him.  

Mr. Lawson said Dee brought that to his attention.   

 

Mr. Taylor asked about Trash Net with DEP.  Mr. Pannucci said they always show up unannounced.  The landfill 

does internal ones and they make sure there are no issues with the trucks coming in, check their paperwork, and 

walk around their vehicle. They try to do it quarterly.  They usually do it first thing in the morning, and they catch 

them before they get to the scale.  Mr. Taylor said next time he talks to Amy from DEP he’ll mention the Trash 

Net. 

 

Mr. Taylor said the next meeting is on July 18, 2019 starting at 1:00 p.m.  The meeting adjourned at 1:45 p.m.                                     


























